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September 1, 2007

Mr. Roger Asterino

Community Development Project Coordinator

City of Berkeley

Department of Housing

Berkeley, California 94704

RE: Prince Hall Arms Development

Dear Mr. Asterino:

I’m pleased to know that your office, The Housing Department, intent is to continue to work for the development of Prince Hall Arms project site at 3128-3138 Adeline Street, Berkeley for affordable housing. Moreover, I’m delighted to respond to the issues outlined in your letter of August 7, 2007 and will use your basic outline format for the responses interspersed with the Developers’ comments and concerns written in blue font text.

Statement of Disappointment with City of Berkeley:

I would imagine that this portion of the MW Prince Hall Arms response should be addressed not to you as the conduit, but to the City Manager, Phil Kamlarz and City Attorney, Manuela Albuquerque as they are the ones who are causing undue hardship to this senior citizen housing project. The manner in which the two offices have purposely delayed and neglected this project is scandalous at best and borders on de facto discrimination. As a case in point, on February 15, 2007 Prince Hall Arms submitted all appropriate documents to the Planning Department to allow the project to move forward to the Zoning Adjustment Board (ZAB). What happened instead is the planning staff draft report remains in the City Attorney’s office in the vault of indecision as they play with the facts of defining what is a “community room.” Here we are at this very moment seven (7) months later patiently waiting for administrative justice and a ruling from the City Attorney’s office that would free this project from the gridlock. Secondly, as another example, which occurred in March 2005, in the early term of my tenure with the project, Prince Hall Arms requested a subordination of its loan with the city to allow for the inflow of a pre-development loan in a first position that would be used to cover developmental expenses incurred through the underwriter Wells Fargo Multifamily Capital. This request and a city determination is typically standard administrative procedures of cities utilizing community development block grant (CDBG) funds, Section 108 loans and other federal funds to assist in affordable housing development. However, in the case of Prince Hall Arms the City of Berkeley denied the request with the only conclusive deduction one could reach is that the powers-that-be hoped the project would fail. 

Moreover, City Councilmembers of good will have attempted also to intervene in this process to assist in putting the project on a firm footing and dislodge the mystique surrounding the vacant land and the inability to build. The Councilmembers guided approach too has been virtually ignored and sidetracked by city staff. The city’s behavior towards this project reminds me to some extent of the action of a person clutching a backpack as they get on the elevator upon seeing the silhouette of a minority thinking that person will surely bring harm to them. Likewise, the City of Berkeley’s experience is so limited when it comes to minorities, African Americans, pursuing affordable housing development projects that their first inclination tells them something must be wrong with the design, funding, principals, professional consultants or concept and they begin to look for ways to prove their suspicion thus holding up uselessly a good and viable senior citizen housing development. To some degree, since Berkeley is a product of America, I can understand this reaction, but I suppose I still find it hard to accept and embrace.

With great agony my initial inclination upon receiving the August 7, 2007 letter was to take immediate and official action to contact the Department of Justice and HUD’s General Counsel and Inspector General office and ask them to kindly investigate the unfair pattern in which the City of Berkeley treats development projects submitted by minorities, in this case African Americans, in comparison to non-minority housing development projects as it relates to administrative approval process and distribution of federal funding. It is inconceivable to me that the roadblock erected to thwart the Prince Hall Arms project is an isolated and exception to the rule case. There must be other hidden and buried files showing benign denial to minorities.  As an alum of U.C. Berkeley, I have been a housing consultant to many groups in various cities across America and have served as an advisor to a previous Secretary of HUD and in none of these experiences have I witnessed such outlandish treatment of unfairness by a city to its minority citizenry who is trying to provide much need affordable housing. 

Despite these culminations of administrative hardships, I have decided once again to try to get reason out of unreasonableness and give the city an opportunity to treat this project with fairness and decency. In this light, I have answered the following questions as posed:

As you are aware, HUD has recommended that the BHA revoke its resolutions approving the 41 Section 8 Project-Based for the project.  Even though the Subsidy Layering Report cannot yet be completed since all financing commitments for the project have not yet been obtained, the revocation of the Section 8 units requires a larger subsidy to be made to the project.  If the Section 8 vouchers could be retained and used with the current proposed 221(d)(4) guarantee-financing program, the Developer has indicated there will still be a need for an additional City of Berkeley Housing Trust Fund financing in the approximate amount of  $750,000.

Response:  Regrettably, we are aware that HUD has rescinded the approval of the 41 Section 8 Project-Based Vouchers for the Prince Hall Arms project. In actuality, on January 18, 2005 Prince Hall Arms applied for only 4-units of Section 8 Project-Based Vouchers, as 37-units had been applied for and approved on July 13, 2001. In the Council Chambers on Tuesday, November 14, 2006, at the Berkeley Housing Authority meeting, it was our understanding that Mayor Tom Bates and the Housing Director were going to meet with HUD in regards to this matter. As I understand it, a meeting did occur, but the Prince Hall Arms project was not discussed. 

I have discussed extensively the pros and cons of the Section 8 Project-Based Voucher program with the MW Prince Hall Arms Board of Directors. Moreover, I have learned that the Berkeley City Attorney office has raised a new issue regarding the census tract of Prince Hall Arms’ project and states that it is in a Deconcentration Poverty Area and this would necessarily require a request for a HUD waiver, which I understand the city does not wish to request such, at least not for this project. By the way and for informational purposes, senior citizen housing development is exempt from HUD Final Rule on Deconcentration. The Prince Hall Arms 42-unit 231-mortgage insurance project is a senior citizen housing development.

Though no one is going to hold out hope for it, the best effort it seems for Prince Hall Arms project would be if HUD were to rule that the city’s housing authority program would be assigned to Alameda County or the City of Oakland, this I believe would cause this project to fare better in the Section 8 Project-Based Voucher program in an open and fair process. With this in mind, and because of the present chaos and disruption in the housing authority waiting list system as well as the fact that the deck appears stacked against this project, effective immediately MW Prince Hall Arms respectfully withdraws its application to participate in the City of Berkeley’s Berkeley Housing Authority administered Section 8 Project-Based Voucher program.

We request your assistance in providing written responses and supporting information to the following questions and concerns:

Questions Concerning the Proposed Use of Space in the Project

1.
If the Section 8 Project-Based vouchers cannot be provided to the project, the Developer has indicated that an application will probably be made through the 9% Low-Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) Program.  However, there would still be a financial gap of approximately $1,000,000 of additional Housing Trust Fund financing required from the City of Berkeley.   It also appears that due to Program requirements from the LIHTC Program, the Developer would have to “partner” or enter into an agreement with another nonprofit organization in order to apply for such funds and meet program funding requirements.

a. Does the Developer have a proposal as to how a “partnership” with another nonprofit would be structured for a LIHTC application?

Response: A proposal or business plan is not required by The California Tax Credit Allocation Committee (TCAC) for the LIHTC partnership participation. It is not inevitable that Prince Hall Arms will be required to “partner” with another nonprofit. This is a question influenced by the TCAC point system. If another nonprofit is needed for the experience points on the TCAC application the process is to sign a few documents for the application submission and if the project is funded and goes forward an annual partnership management fee is payable. The Developer has not selected or determined this early in the process, which syndication will be engaged to purchase the tax credits. There can be a Managing General Partner (GP) and an Administrative General Partner. The nonprofit, MW Prince Hall Arms, Inc., will be the Managing General Partner and perform many of the functions as required in the new Board of Equalization (BOE) regulations to satisfy the welfare exemption requirements. Please note that the nonprofit managing GP must perform five (5) of the following functions below in order to qualify for the property tax exemption in addition to other requirements:

(10) “Substantial management duties” means that the managing general partner actually performs five or more of the following partnership management duties on behalf of the limited partnership:

(A) rents, maintains and repairs the low-income housing property, or if such duties are delegated to a property management agent, participates in hiring and overseeing the work of the property management agent;

(B) participates in hiring and overseeing the work of all persons necessary to provide services for the management and operation of the limited partnership business;

(C) executes and enforces all contracts executed by the limited partnership;

(D) executes and delivers all partnership documents on behalf of the limited partnership agreement;

(E) prepares or causes to be prepared all reports to be provided to the partners or lenders on a monthly, quarterly, or annual basis consistent with the requirements of the limited partnership;

(F) coordinates all present and future development, construction, or rehabilitation of low-income housing property that is the subject of the limited partnership agreement;

(G) monitors compliance with all government regulations and files or supervises the filing of all required documents with government agencies;

(H) acquires, holds, assigns or disposes of property or any interest in property;

(I) borrows money on behalf of the limited partnership, encumbers limited partnership assets, places title in the name of a nominee to obtain financing, prepays in whole or in part, refinances, increases, modifies or extends any obligation;

(J) pays organizational expenses incurred in the creation of the partnership and all operational expenses;

(K) determines the amount and timing of distribution to partners and establishes and maintains all required reserves; and

(L) ensures that charitable services or benefits, such as vocational training, educational programs, childcare and after-school programs, cultural activities, family counseling, transportation, meals and linkages to health and/or social services are provided or information regarding charitable services or benefits are made available to the low-income housing tenants.

b. How would such a structure possibly affect ownership, services, and management of the completed affordable housing project site?

Response: The partnership structure will not affect ownership, service, and management of the completed affordable housing project site. The management company, EAH Housing, Inc., is an experienced company both in the ownership and management of HUD and LIHTC projects. EAH will management Prince Hall Arms on the same scale and magnitude of HUD and TCAC requirements.

Questions Concerning the Proposed Use of Space in the Project

1. The development proposal, as proposed to both the City’s Housing and the Planning Departments includes several inconsistencies as to proposed use of the “Community Meeting” space and the square footage of this space.   The staff realizes that the Application for the Use Permit Modification remains in a “draft” form, but details should be clarified by the Developer and Developer’s representative.

a.
As proposed in the Use Permit Modification application materials there are several changes made to the first floor space which includes a large “community room” provided on the eastern side of the development.  This area appears to be a rather large assembly meeting space.  What is the specific use or uses proposed for this space?

Response: The specific use of the proposed space is for a “community room” as defined by Internal Code (IRC) section 42(d)(4) (B). Moreover, the “community room” or “community space” usage will be based on the rules and regulations as governed by HUD and TCAC. In the Private Letter Ruling 9822026 it provides that: (1) The common area must be commensurably sized facility used principally by the project residents. (2) The common area may be used by nonresidents although the property residents would have priority for services and (3) Fees for services provided with these facilities may be charged while the use of the facility must be free to the tenants. Eligible Basis of Common Areas:  According to the legislative history of Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 42(d)(4)(B) the eligible basis of any building includes the adjusted basis of facilities for use by tenants and common areas. Common areas in tax credit properties often include community room, carports, garages, laundry rooms, swimming pools and manager units, as defined in the Private Letter Ruling (PLR) 9822026. Eligible basis includes the allocable cost of common areas, such as parking areas, to the extent that such facilities are made available to all residential rental units in the building and there are no additional charges for the use of such facilities. Therefore, eligible basis must be reduced by the construction cost of any common areas if they are reserved exclusively for certain tenants, whether market rate or low-income, or if there is a separate fee for the use of these common areas.

c. In the Use Permit Modification application materials there are several inconsistent statements made as to the square footage size of the “community space.”  What is the square footage space of the “community room?”

Response: In consultation with the architect, Kodama Diseno Architects, I was informed that the area shown on the drawings is approximately 1,680 s.f. At an A3 occupancy use, the room capacity  (1 each 15sf) is 112 occupants. It was noted that the community room does not have a small kitchenette area, which most senior developments do have. That area would usually cover about 100-200 sf; this area will reduce the total on 1500 for occupancy of 100 maximum. For 42-units on a possible double occupancy at 84 residents the room does not seem out of scale. Prince Hall Arms is required to submit its design and plans to HUD of which it has done and has not received any complaints about the scope of the project or the scale of the community room. The city needs to state in clearly written form what their specific concern is about the Prince Hall Arms “community space” resident usage so that we can submit it to HUD and obtain a ruling, if necessary. I’m certain that the Deputy Secretary of HUD would be inclined to address this matter should it be required at this point.

Since the question posed on the Use of Space is the only issue relevant to Planning and Zoning and a resolution to this matter should eventually moving the project to the Zoning Adjustment Board (ZAB), I would propose that the best way to address the issue of “square footage” and ‘community space” is to convene a meeting with the developer, architect and perhaps HUD so that we can resolve any differences of opinion and obtain whatever clarifications the city and HUD may need on this issue.

Other Questions Concerning the Ownership and Proposed Management of the Project

1. The Developer/Owner previously submitted information regarding the ownership of the project site by the MW Prince Hall Arms, Inc. including a copy of a recorded grant deed which demonstrates the transfer of the property from the Most Worshipful Prince Hall Grand Lodge, Free and Accepted Masons of the State of California, Inc. to the MW Prince Hall Arms, Inc., a 501 (C) (3) Nonprofit Corporation. 

a. The Developer has provided the State of California’s Certification of a 501 (C) (3) status, but not evidence of a Federal certification demonstrating federal nonprofit status.  Has the Nonprofit (MW Prince Hall Arms, Inc.) obtained its certification via application to the Federal Government?  If the Developer has received certification, please submit a copy to the staff.  If not, inform staff of the status of its application.

Response: The Developer is in possession of the Federal certification demonstrating the federal nonprofit status. This federal certification document from the Internal Revenue Service is dated January 22, 2004. (Please see Attachment A).

b. Are there both a Board of Directors and/or officers for MW Prince Hall Arms, Inc.?  Is so, please submit the names and addresses of the Officers and/or Board of Directors.

Response: Yes. There is a Board of Directors and Officers of MW Prince Hall Arms, Inc. For your perusal and convenience, I’m attaching a copy of “Attachment C Request For Determination of Eligibility List of Board of Directors and Officers” dated May 12, 2006 of which the project was required to submit to U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). As you may recall, this project proposed funding guarantee is under HUD Senior Citizen housing program 231-Mortgage Insurance. Therefore, we were pleased to prepare and submit documents to HUD’s extensive requirements, as we know the requests are made in an unbiased manner and as part of demonstrating the viability of the project without prejudice.

2. Staff is concerned that the Developer does not have a detailed plan to provide supportive services to the residents.  To date, there appears to be no specific plan that has been submitted which provides some detail of a plan for the management of the proposed rental units.  Staff believes that the Developer previously had discussions with Eden Housing Management, and has more recently had management discussions with Satellite Senior Homes.   What is the status of these discussions?  Is there a draft of any agreement between the MW Prince Hall Arms, Inc. and Satellite Senior Housing and/or Eden Housing Management?


 Response: It is true that the Developer has had discussions with the two property management companies mentioned above, i.e. Eden Housing Management and Satellite Senior Homes. In the first case, the 42-unit project was simply too small for Eden Management to undertake. In the second case, the management company, Satellite Senior Homes is interested primarily in managing projects in which they can retain part financial and corporate ownership.


  As of April 18, 2007, the status of the management of Prince Hall Arms under the requirement of the underwriter, Wells Fargo Multifamily Capital and HUD now consist of a draft agreement with EAH Housing, Inc. EAH has developed nearly 5300 units of affordable housing; and have 67 properties under management. In addition, they have $600 million of aggregate financing. Please find attached (A) Proposed Management Contract, (B) HUD for 9350.2 AFHMP, (C) EAH’s Management Entity Profile (HUD) 9832), (D) Proposed Stabilized Operating Budget, (E) Information regarding EAH, History, Policies and Practices.

I look forward to an early and amicable resolution to the stalemate, which grips this project. A copy of this letter is being sent to you via e-mail and a hardcopy with supporting documentation as requested has also been hand-delivered to your office.

Sincerely,

James Peterson

Corporate Development Consultant

(510) 540-7747 – Direct

(510) 540-6988 – Fax

E-mail Address: jep548@aol.com
cc:
Frederick B. Young, President
PAGE  
2

